
MINUTES
South Carolina Commission for the Blind

1430 Confederate Avenue

Columbia, South Carolina 29201

July 17th, 2018

Convene: 1:30 pm





Adjourn: 2:50

Notification of all regular, called or special meetings are compliant with the FOIA requirements, Section 30-4-80

Chairperson Smith called the meeting to order and a moment of silence followed.

Present: Mary Sonksen and Peter Smith: via phone – Dr. Judy Johnson and Rosemary Roberson

Public Comment: None

Approval of June Minutes: Ms. Roberson made a motion to approve the minutes.  Ms. Sonksen seconded the motion.  The motion passed.
Approval of Financial Report: Ms. Carrie Morris, Interim Controller, stated we have spent 97% of our fiscal year budget for 2017/2018.  Ms. Roberson asked if there would be money to cover line items with an overage.  Ms. Morris stated once the fiscal year is completely closed shortage for covering these lines would not be a problem.  Also, there will not be a state deficient.  Dr. Johnson made a motion to approve.  Ms. Roberson seconded the motion.  The motion passed.   
Report from Commissioner: Mr. Kirby stated the state budget has been passed and SCCB was granted the additional twenty-five thousand dollars for our Children’s Services.  Preventive maintenance of state buildings will be a focus for the budget next year.  This will include rest area renovations which will involve the vending location (SCCB Business Enterprise Program) at each rest area.  

Mr. Walker stated we are finishing our Summer Teen Work Track this week.  The students have been on paid job sites for five weeks.  Next week will be the final week of the Summer Teen Program which will involve the Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics (STEM) career exploration. We have scientist from San Jose State University, Edinburgh University, Pennsylvania, scientist from the Hubble Space Telescope and people from NASA who will come and spend time with these students.  Mr. Walker passed around two models (tack tile) of a galaxy that the students printed in 3-D.  A trip to Boeing in Charleston is planned.  Michigan’s Blind Agency copied us on this and they reported they are very pleased at how all went.  Dr. Johnson asked how many students are involved and what is the cost for the week.  Mr. Walker replied we have six students.  The only cost to SCCB is paying for two of the scientist who will stay at a hotel. 

Mr. Kirby said we have received, as a gift, a van from SCDVR.  We are looking at refurbishing it to serve as an eye screening mobile unit.  August 10th through the 11th NFB will be holding their state-wide convention in Columbia.  SCCB will be participating.     
Ms. Sonksen stated the Foundation for the SC Commission for the Blind met this morning.  The Foundation will sponsor a dinner to honor Dr. Marvin Efron for all his work and contributions to the blind and visually impaired citizens across the state of SC.   The dinner will be held on October 16th, 2018, at 6:00 pm at 320 Senate Street, Senate’s End.  The Commission Members are invited.  Also, the Foundation Awards Day will be on October 16th, 2018, at 10:00 am.           
Committee Report: None

Old Business: None

New Business: Operating Budget for 2018/2019

Ms. Morris reported there were some changes in this budget.  When the budget was created we had more vacancies than we have had for some time.  It is hard to know where the money will be spent when we do not know the number of employees that will be on payroll.  Except for personnel everything stays the same.  The Children Services line and the Prevention line was adjusted, because these are set amounts of money, once the personnel line was adjusted to balance.  Payroll was adjusted according to the number of staff who were on the books as of July 2nd.  Some people were moved from temporary positions to full time positions this year.  There was an overall increase for the agency.  Two full time positions in Prevention did change that number.  Dr. Johnson asked how the turnover of VR Counselors would be addressed this year.  Ms. Miller stated we are hoping to expand our recruiting area and to increase the number of interns.  A few years back we had interns from other states and they were offered jobs.  We have eighteen vacant positions.  The counselors’ positions that are vacant are: one Transition Counselor in Spartanburg, two Older Blind Counselors, one Mental Health Counselor and one Vocational Evaluation Counselor for a total of five vacancies in the counselors’ field.  Ms. Robison asked if it was an issue of credentials.  Ms. Miller replied our credential ladder has been changed to reflect that the VR Counselors are required to have a Master’s Degree.  Chairperson Smith asked about the salary.  Ms. Miller stated there has been some change to our salary scale for counselors.  We will be reviewing the different agencies and what they are paying for similar positions.  Ms. Johnson said she understood that SCDVR pays more than SCCB and that we would ask for more state dollars to address the issue.  Mr. Kirby said we will have to elevate our state dollars.  The federal dollars would not be a problem.  We can request dollars to bring SCCB salaries in line with other agencies for budget year 2019/2020.  Dr. Johnson is advocating to identify any dollars to help address the shortage of the major important people in our service system.  Ms. Miller said we have 116 people on our payroll and this includes temporary and FTE staff.  Dr. Johnson asked about the temporary positions.  Ms. Miller stated the temporary positions are as needed and not considered vacant.  Dr. Johnson asked that the temporary positions not be counted in the 116.  Ms. Miller said we have fifteen temps so that would make it 101 FTE’s.  Dr. Johnson said that would make an eighteen percent vacancy now.  Ms. Sonksen asked where the vacancies exist (what programs).  Ms. Miller stated the vacancies are in BEP, Older Blind, VR, and Training and Employment.  There are three vacant positions in the rehab center which includes a Vocational Evaluator, Mental Health Counselor and Braille Instructor.  Ms. Sonksen made a motion to approve the fiscal year budget for 2018/2019.  Ms. Roberson seconded the motion.  In favor: Ms. Roberson and Ms. Sonksen: abstain: Dr. Johnson.  The motion passed.                       
Board Meetings: August 21st, September 18th, October 16th, November 20th, December 18th 
Public Comment: None

Executive Session: Chairperson Smith stated the Members will now go into executive session to discuss the Commissioner’s evaluation.  

Chairperson Smith announced the Members are now out of executive session and no action was taken. 

Adjourn: Ms. Sonksen made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Smith seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  There being no further business the meeting adjourned.  
__________________________________________

Chairperson

__________________________________________

Secretary

__________________________________________

Date

3

